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ANA ALMONDOVAR CLAIMANT
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LIBERTY MUTUAL FIRE INS. CO. RESPONDENT
CARRIER
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JAMES ARNOLD, II, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 10, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 23, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 23, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on May 20, 2005.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical.

2. Temporary total disability from July 1, 2009, until a date

to be determined.

3. Attorney’s fees.

4. Permanent partial disability from November 20, 2008, until

June 30, 2009.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from July
1, 2009 until a date yet to be determined.

The Claimant contends that although it was
determined in the past that the discogram that
Dr. Johnson ordered was unreasonable and
therefore, not the liability of the
Respondents, the Claimant eventually was able
to obtain a discogram and also underwent an
MRI and as a result underwent surgery on July
1, 2009.

The Claimant contends that she received a
permanent impairment rating of 9% to the body
as a while on November 20, 2008 and that since
she has not received any temporary disability
benefits for ore than a year, the benefits
payable regarding the 9% impairment rating
have already accrued (sic) and should be paid
in a lump sum.

The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant has received all temporary disability
benefits to which she is entitled; that she
reached maximum medical improvement [MMI]
prior to July 1, 2009; that Dr. Arthur Johnson
is not an authorized physician and that the
medical evaluation and treatment he provided
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to the Claimant was, at least in part,
directly in contravention of the prior Orders
and Opinions in the Claimant’s workers’
compensation claim; and none of the treatment
that Dr. Johnson has provided subsequent to
the designation of Dr. Chris Boxell as the
authorized treating physician is either
authorized or reasonably necessary.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-two-year-old female who

slipped and fell while she was working for the respondent.  As a

result of her slip and fall, the claimant suffered an admittedly

compensable injury to her low back on May 20, 2005.

The claimant has requested additional medical treatment for

her admittedly compensable low back injury.  The treatment that she

is requesting is a lumbar fusion at L4-L5 that, at the time of the

hearing, had already been performed by Dr. Arthur Johnson.

However, the claimant contends that the respondents should bear the

cost of the surgery and treatment provided by Dr. Johnson.

It is clear from both the testimony of the claimant and the

medical records that Dr. Johnson was not an authorized treating

physician in this matter.  The claimant originally sought treatment

from Dr. James Blankenship in 2006.  Dr. Blankenship evaluated the

claimant and authored a letter on July 18, 2006, regarding the

claimant’s condition.  The following is an excerpt from that

letter:

“...Based on the MRI that I have reviewed once
again with small midline disc bulge, my stance
concerning my recommendations and treatment
are the same.  At present, I do not feel like
any further work up for surgery is warranted.

The patient is authorized to return to work,
but not at her preinjury job.  The patient can
work a four hour shift at a sedentary, polite
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physical demand level with a weight lifting
restriction of 15 lb.  I do not feel like, at
present, any further therapy or further work
up for surgical consideration would be of
benefit to the patient.  The patient will be
notified of these findings.  The patient, as
always, is welcomed to seek out a second
opinion on this, but based on my clinical
examination and review of the Functional
Capacity Evaluation, I feel like the patient’s
psychodynamics preclude any further invasive
type of treatment and most likely would lend
further hands on therapy to not be of much
benefit, either.  The patient is well versed
in her home exercise program, which she should
continue.  I feel like from a standpoint of
treatment that has been provided, the patient
has reached Maximum Medical Improvement.”

The claimant then requested a change of physician which was

granted.  Dr. Boxell saw the claimant through the change of

physician on August 28, 2008.  The following is from the medical

report from that visit:

“RADIOGRAPHIC STUDIES: As reported in the
patient’s magnetic resonance imaging studies
she does have a small disc herniation at the
L4-L5 level.  Unfortunately, she had a
discogram study which revealed a normal disc
at the L3-L4 level which was also painful.
She had a painful disc also at the L4-L5 level
where her disc protrusion was noted.

IMPRESSION: Based on this patient’s appearance
in the office and her behavior in general,
this patient probably suffers from
psychological and emotional issues to a far
greater degree than she does a physical pain
problem.  She has totally decompensated.  She
displays multiple positive Waddell’s signs.
She shows exaggerated pain behaviors.  She has
very poor participation on her examination.
She is incapacitated to a far greater degree
than most patients with truly symptomatic
degenerative lumbar disc disease.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I do not think that surgery
would offer her any benefit whatsoever.  This
patient needs psychological treatment, but
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even that is likely to be ineffective due to
what I would suspect is a low educational
level and lack of insight.  Once again, I
would strongly advise against any type of
surgical intervention on this patient’s spine.
I agree that she has reached maximum medical
benefit and can return to light duty work.”

On November 20, 2008, in response to a letter from the

claimant’s attorney regarding an impairment rating for the

claimant, Dr. Christopher Boxell stated:

“Based upon the radiographic imaging studies
on Ana Almondovar, I think she would qualify
for a nine percent permanent partial
impairment rating to the whole person.”

The claimant then began to see Dr. Arthur Johnson in 2009.  On

June 9, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Johnson after having

undergone an MRI of her lumbar spine.  The following is a progress

note from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is
seen in followup for low back pain.  She has
continued to have problems with pain.  She had
an MRI scan that shows that she has
arachnoiditis in the lumbar spine, but also
has a central disc herniation at L5-S1 level
that is probably the etiology of her pain now.
The rest of the discs look fairly normal now.
She did have a discogram in the past that was
positive at L3-4 and L4-5.  At that time, the
L4-5 disc was fairly normal, but now it is the
L4-5 disc that has the central herniation.
She sits in a chair with her legs sort of
outstretched and appears to be in moderate
distress secondary to her pain.

PLAN: At this point, I think her pain is
discogenic at the L4-5 level and also part of
it is due to the arachnoiditis.  I have
explained to the patient that surgery may
improve some of her pain, but she will still
likely have some residual pain from the
arachnoiditis that she has.  She states that
her problem is related to an on the job
accident.  We will plan to perform a left L4-5
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minimally invasive TLIF procedure.  I have
explained the procedure to the patient and her
husband.  Her husband is her translator
because she does not speak English.  I
explained the risk of infection, bleeding,
bowel or bladder dysfunction, paralysis,
death, meningitis, nerve root damage, spinal
fluid leakage, injury to adjacent structures
of the spine, impotence, fracture of the
screws or rods, or dislodging of the cages, or
injury to the great vessels, GI tract
structures or nerves, etc.  The patient
understands and desires to proceed with
surgical intervention.”

On July 1, 2009, Dr. Johnson performed a left L4-5 minimally

invasive transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion with bone marrow

aspirate, autograft and allograft on the claimant.

The respondents are not liable for the cost associated with

the treatment provided by Dr. Johnson.  The claimant has already

received her one time change of physician to Dr. Boxell.  Dr.

Johnson was in no way authorized by a referring authorized

physician or by the respondents to treat the claimant.  The cost of

Dr. Johnson’s treatment is the burden of the claimant.

The claimant has requested temporary total disability benefits

from July 1, 2009, until a date yet to be determined.  Although it

is clear that Dr. Johnson’s treatment was not authorized, it does

not mean that it was not reasonable and necessary treatment.  I

find that it was reasonable and necessary treatment.  In doing so,

I rely on the credible testimony of the claimant who testified that

her lumbar difficulties and pain continued throughout her treatment

with Dr. Blankenship and Dr. Boxell.  More importantly, she

testified that the surgery performed by Dr. Johnson had improved
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her back difficulties.  The claimant stated, “Oh, I sleep so much

better and I don’t have the same kind of pain yeah.”

The respondents contend that since two other doctors gave

opinions that she should not undergo surgical intervention, that is

proof that surgery was not reasonable and necessary.  Certainly

that is evidence to consider; however, the fact that the surgery

actually improved the claimant’s condition is definitive proof that

the surgical intervention was both reasonable and necessary.  The

claimant is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

July 1, 2009, until a date yet to be determined.

The claimant has also requested permanent partial disability

benefits from November 20, 2008, until June 30, 2009.  This period

of time represents the date from which Dr. Boxell opined about the

claimant’s impairment rating until the day before the claimant

underwent surgery with Dr. Johnson.

It is the claimant’s position that given Dr. Boxell’s finding

that she had reached maximum medical improvement and giving her an

impairment rating, she should be entitled to permanent partial

disability for that period of time until she reentered her healing

period due to Dr. Johnson’s surgical intervention.

However, given the claimant’s credible testimony of continued

back difficulties and worsening pain, I do believe that the

claimant never came out of her healing period.  Instead, she had

remained in her healing period through that period of time and

continued in it at the time of the hearing.  While the claimant

cannot receive permanent partial disability benefits for the period
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she has currently requested, this does not preclude her ability to

receive these benefits when she is outside of her healing period.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 23, 2009, and contained

in a pre-hearing order filed September 23, 2009, are hereby

accepted as fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to the additional medical treatment

provided by Dr. Johnson or reimbursement for that treatment.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

July 1, 2009, until a date yet to be determined.

4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence her entitlement to permanent partial disability benefits

from November 20, 2008, until June 30, 2009.

5. The claimant has proven that her attorney is entitled t an

attorney’s fee on the temporary total disability benefits awarded

herein as set out by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission

Act.
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ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from July 1, 2009, to a date yet to be

determined.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


